

Homeland Security FFRDC

**Global Threats and Intelligence** 

Joint Operations

ns Mission Assurance

ce Science & Technology

**Homeland Defense** 



## Subscribe to our newsletter

email address

Subscribe

## Perspective in Asia China's Challenge to Pax Americana

By Eric Weiner

Published: April 8, 2015



The United States has sought to maintain its strategic and economic supremacy in the Asia-Pacific, but traditional diplomatic tools and displays of military strength are having less of a deterrent effect on China's expansion in the region. China is accelerating its challenge to Pax Americana, the post-World War II international order shaped by the United States, and is pushing the boundaries of its security presence in the region by contesting the sovereignty of several ASEAN member states[i] through territorial claims and provocative behavior. China is also proactively reshaping the economic architecture of the Asia-Pacific to bolster Chinese influence through the creation of new financial mechanisms such as the Silk Road Fund and the Asia Infrastructure Investment Bank (AIIB). China is no longer taking a back seat to Pax Americana, and the United States should take China's moves seriously by seizing opportunities that maintain U.S. influence in the Asia-Pacific.

U.S. security interests in the South China Sea are increasingly challenged by Chinese encroachment. The sovereignty of several ASEAN states, including Vietnam and the Philippines, have been threatened by China's illegal fishing and energy exploration in their exclusive economic zones,[ii] and the broader maritime region has been destabilized by China's "nine-dash line" claim to nearly the entire South China Sea.[iii] The most recent threat comes from China's land reclamation efforts in the Spratly Islands, where, in the last year alone, China has built six islands where none previously existed in order to expand military power-projection capabilities and to support, with military assets, its fishing fleet and oil and natural-gas exploration in the South China Sea.[iv]

The United States finds itself diplomatically conflicted when the sovereignty of an ASEAN state is threatened by China. Ideally the targeted country will stand up for itself, but it may not have the capacity or political will to act. However, if it does respond and is overly aggressive in doing so, it may elevate tensions to a point where U.S. intervention may be required. The military and diplomatic costs of a U.S. maritime intervention must be calibrated against the cost of an unanswered provocation that may embolden China and damage regional perceptions of U.S. leadership. The United States has supported ASEAN's issuance of unified statements aimed at China that express "serious concerns over on-going developments in the South China Sea,"[v] but these statements have done little to alter Chinese actions thus far, and further thought by U.S. policy makers is needed.

China's aggressive actions have inadvertently led ASEAN countries to seek protection by strengthening military ties with one another and with regional powers such as the United States and Japan. The Philippines and Vietnam have committed to strengthening military training and handling of maritime violations in the face of ongoing disputes with China in the South China Sea.[vi] The Philippines reengaged the U.S. militarily by signing the Enhanced Defense Cooperation Agreement.[vii] Vietnam struck a deal with Japan to receive six patrol boats in the wake of China's deployment of an oil rig in the Paracel Islands, which are also claimed by Vietnam.[viii] Just last month Indonesia and Japan agreed to establish a Maritime Forum under which Japan will bolster Indonesia's maritime safety capacity through efforts including financial assistance and port infrastructure development.[ix] This recent flurry of bilateral engagement reflects a shared concern among Pacific nations over the threat China poses to maritime security and a newfound

willingness to work together to maintain the peace and stability in the region that are being challenged by China.

The territorial disputes that encourage bilateral ties among some ASEAN nations can also be a source of division within formal ASEAN institutions, particularly for those nations without claims in the South China Sea. The ASEAN Regional Forum and East Asia Summit are important multilateral venues for discussing security and political issues in Asia but are largely criticized for their division and lack of action. The United States has long grappled with how best to leverage ASEAN institutions to further its security goals, but there may be a new opportunity to capitalize on a joint maritime peacekeeping force proposed by the newly appointed ASEAN Chair. The force would unite ASEAN nations to address territorial disputes[x] and could offer advantages over existing fora by more narrowly focusing on the maritime domain and by being operational and not merely aspirational. The commander of the U.S. 7th Fleet has already pledged support should ASEAN organize and lead such an effort.[xi]

China recognizes that its provocations can be counterproductive and has balanced its approach and increased the attractiveness of its security concepts to ASEAN nations by packaging them with funds from its newly launched Asia Infrastructure Investment Bank (AIIB). The AIIB is China's attempt to change the way regional infrastructure is financed, and it challenges Western-influenced international financial institutions such as the Asian Development Bank (ADB) and the World Bank.[xii] The AIIB's initial capital base of US \$100 billion is two-thirds as large as the ADB's, and its membership already includes 10 ASEAN members[xiii] as well as the United Kingdom, France, Germany, and Italy.[xiv] The United States and Japan remain absent. China has also announced a \$40 billion endowment for regional infrastructure development called the Silk Road Fund[xv] that competes with the U.S.-backed Millennium Challenge Corporation, which is financed at much lower levels (the President's FY16 budget request included \$1.25 billion for the corporation[xvi]). By influencing the financial and development infrastructure in the Asia-Pacific, China is able to maintain leverage over ASEAN states in need of such resources, even as its maritime provocations of these nations continue.

China is making more deliberate moves to dominate long-term strategic and economic trends in the Asia-Pacific, but the United States can challenge this and maintain a strong presence in the region by responding with a strategy that clearly articulates the national interests it is willing to fight for and the consequences of violating those interests. Peace and stability, respect for international law, freedom of navigation, and unimpeded lawful commerce are the U.S. national interests in the South China Sea.[xvii] China has undermined some, if not all, of these core interests, yet the U.S. response has been muted for fear of getting pulled into regional maritime skirmishes between China and its neighbors. The United States has often stated that it takes no position on "competing territorial claims over land features ... in the South China Sea,"[xviii] but in the long term interests of the United States, it may be prudent to strengthen support and defense of its Asia-Pacific allies that do take a position.

There is evidence that a more assertive strategy to defend America's allies and partners in the Asia-Pacific can be executed with manageable consequences. China and Japan both lay claims to the uninhabited Senkaku Islands in the East China Sea, and President Obama recommitted to Japan's security a year ago by stating that Article 5 of the U.S.-Japanese treaty of alliance "covers all territories under Japan's administration, including the Senkaku Islands."[xix] The meaning was clear: the United States will defend Japan, and although China rejected the statement there was no immediate repercussion beyond China's verbal criticism. There may be some unavoidable long-term repercussions, as China may use President Obama's commitment to Japan, and potentially to other allies in the region, to legitimize its military expansion and land reclamation efforts, but China's territorial appetite predates the President's recent comments—China's claims will continue until its national interests are no longer served, either because of consequences imposed by the United States and China's neighbors, or because China achieves its expansion goals.

Japan is unique in that the United States is bound to its defense by security treaty, so commensurate commitments to defend other U.S. allies and partners in the South China Sea are unlikely unless similar security treaties are signed. There is a sense among some administration officials that a U.S. presence provides stability and contributes to a security environment that avoids escalation and conflict in the South China Sea,[xx] but China's provocations have escalated unchallenged and without consequence while the United States has been present, suggesting that modified U.S. action is needed. Perhaps new security treaties with additional U.S. allies in the region will deter China and help protect their sovereignty. The defense cooperation agreement signed by the United States and the Philippines last year allows U.S. military assets to rotate through Filipino facilities to respond to natural disasters and to other unspecified emergencies,[xxi] and taking this relationship a step further might be worth exploring. Vietnam's relations with the United States have warmed in recent years due in large part to China's provocations, and while deeper cooperation will take time to develop, the United States should take advantage of this moment to strengthen ties with Vietnam and other partners in the region.

The type of alliance-building described above appears reminiscent of the bipolar Cold War era that saw the United States and Russia pitted against one another. There is little appetite for a return to such brinkmanship, but China is no longer rising peacefully or complacently. The Middle East threatens to dominate Washington's attention, but the United States must recognize the new Asia-Pacific reality, defend its national interests, and protect the sovereignty of its allies and partners in the region. Otherwise, a Sinocentric system may replace Pax Americana and what it represents.

*Eric Weiner is an Analyst at Banyan Analytics. The views expressed are solely the author's. Image courtesy of Richie C via Flickr Creative Commons.*  [i] Association of Southeast Asian Nations members: Brunei Darussalam, Cambodia, Indonesia, the Lao People's Democratic Republic, Malaysia, Myanmar, the Philippines, Singapore, Thailand, and Viet Nam. www.asean.org/asean/asean-member-states.

[ii] "Each coastal State may claim an Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ) beyond and adjacent to its territorial sea that extends seaward up to 200 nm from its baselines ... Within its EEZ, a coastal State has: (a) sovereign rights for the purpose of exploring, exploiting, conserving and managing natural resources ..." U.S. National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, Office of General Counsel, "Maritime Zones and Boundaries." http://www.gc.noaa.gov/gcil\_maritime.html.

[iii] "The Chinese government claims that its maritime rights extend to virtually the entire South China Sea and often illustrates its claim using a 'nine-dash line' that encompasses much of the South China Sea area." *Department of Defense Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2014*, p. 3. www.defense.gov/pubs/2014\_DoD\_china\_report\_final.pdf.

[iv] Gwynn Guilford, "China's Island-Building Spree Is about More Than Just Military Might," Defense One, February 22, 2015. http://www.defenseone.com/politics/2015/02/chinas-island-building-spree-about-more-just-military-might/105786/?oref=d-river.

[v] "ASEAN Foreign Ministers' Statement on the Current Developments in the South China Sea," May 10, 2014. http://www.asean.org/news/asean-statement-communiques/item/asean-foreign-ministers-statement-on-the-current-developments-in-the-south-china-sea.

[vi] Vu Trong Khanh, "Philippines, Vietnam to Deepen Military Cooperation: Both Nations Involved in Disputes With China in South China Sea," *Wall Street Journal*, June 25, 2014. http://www.wsj.com/articles/philippines-vietnam-to-deepen-military-cooperation-1403699495.

[vii] Remarks by Evan Medeiros, U.S. National Security Council, Senior Director for Asian Affairs, press briefing, Grand Millennium Hotel, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, April 27, 2014. https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2014/04/27/press-briefing-deputy-national-security-advisor-strategic-communication-.

[viii] "Japan Provides Vietnam with 6 Patrol Boats," Asian Correspondent, Associated Press, August 2, 2014. http://asiancorrespondent.com/125367/japan-provides-vietnam-with-6-patrol-boats/.

[ix] Japan-Indonesia Joint Statement—Towards Further Strengthening of the Strategic Partnership Underpinned by Sea and Democracy, Tokyo, March 23, 2015, p. 2. http://www.mofa.go.jp/files/000072695.pdf.

[x] Trefor Moss, "Malaysia Proposes Joint Asean Peacekeeping Force," *Wall Street Journal*, March 18, 2015. http://www.wsj.com/articles/malaysia-plans-peacekeeping-force-for-south-china-sea-1426687959.

[xi] Sam LaGrone, "U.S. 7th Fleet Would Support ASEAN South China Sea Patrols," U.S. Naval Institute News, March 20, 2015. http://news.usni.org/2015/03/20/u-s-7th-fleet-would-support-asean-south-china-sea-patrols.

[xii] Curtis S. Chin and Jose B. Collazo, "Asia Infrastructure Needs Reform, Not More Development Banks," *Nikkei Asian Review*, January 15, 2015. http://asia.nikkei.com/magazine/20150115-Living-with-terror/Viewpoints/Curtis-S.-Chin-and-Jose-B.-Collazo-Asia-infrastructure-needs-reform-not-more-development-banks.

[xiii] Ibid.

[xiv] Tetsushi Kajimoto and Ian Chua, "Australia Signals Approval of China-Based AIIB; Japan Divided," Reuters, March 20, 2015. http://www.reuters.com/article/2015/03/20/us-asia-aiibidUSKBN0MG0CB20150320.

[xv] Yun Sun, "China's AIIB Challenges," PacNet #16, Center for Strategic and International Studies, March 11, 2015. http://csis.org/publication/pacnet-16-chinas-aiib-challenges.

[xvi] "President's Budget Includes \$1.25 Billion for Millennium Challenge Corporation," Millennium Challenge Corporation, press release, February 2, 2015. https://www.mcc.gov/pages/press/release/release-020215-presidents-budget-includes.

[xvii] Patrick Ventrell, Acting Deputy Spokesperson, U.S. State Department Office of Press Relations, press statement on the South China Sea, August 3, 2012. http://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2012/08/196022.htm.

## [xviii] Ibid.

[xix] Joint Press Conference with President Obama and Prime Minister Abe of Japan, Akasaka Palace, Tokyo, Japan, April 24, 2014. https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2014/04/24/joint-press-conference-president-obama-and-prime-minister-abe-japan.

## [xx] Ibid.

[xxi] Remarks by Ben Rhodes, Deputy U.S. National Security Advisor for Strategic Communication, press briefing, Grand Millennium Hotel, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, April 27, 2014. https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2014/04/27/press-briefing-deputy-national-security-advisor-strategic-communication-.

Analytic Services Inc. DMCA Copyright © 2015 Analytic Services Inc. | Contact Us | Sitemap

ANSER Login|HSSAI Login

FALLS CHURCH 5275 Leesburg Pike Suite N-5000 Falls Church, Virginia 22041 703.416.2000 877.339.4389 COLORADO SPRINGS 1055 North Newport Road, Suite 250 Colorado Springs, CO 80916 719.570.4660 Fax: 719.597.6549